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Program: Local Outstanding Civil Engineering  

Achievement Awards Presentation 

The ASCE Seattle Section will present the 2013 Local Outstanding 

Civil Engineering Achievement (LOCEA) Awards at our June meet-

ing. The LOCEA Awards recognize projects that have improved the 

quality of life and contributed to the economic development of the 

local community, area, or region. These projects represent the success-

ful combination of multiple engineering objectives, including design 

innovation and excellence, environmental sustainability, cost effec-

tiveness, the effective use of materials, and aesthetics. 

The King Street Station Restoration and the 240th Street SE North 

Creek Bridge Replacement projects have captured top honors in the 

13th Annual LOCEA Awards. The winning project teams will de-

scribe the challenges they faced and the solutions they found to suc-
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Celebrating 100 Years of People, Projects, and Policies ï ASCE Seattle Section, 1913ï2013 

Please make your reservations on or before Saturday, June 8.  
  

Register online here 
  

To pay at the door with cash/check, select ñPay at Door.ò 
  

For assistance with online registration, please contact House 
and Hospitality at seattleascereservations@gmail.com. 

  

Direct questions or comments regarding meetings to Section 
President James Chae at James.Chae@jacobs.com 

ASCE Seattle Section Meeting 

Wednesday, June 12, 2013 

Place: McCormick & Schmickõs Harborside, 
1200 Westlake Ave. N., Seattle, WA 98109 

Cost: General Admission $40 
Student or Unemployed $15 
Late General Admission $45 
Late Student or Unemployed $20  

Meal :  Meat or Vegan entrees are available. 

5:30 Social Hour 
6:30 Dinner  
7:30 Program  

See June Meeting on page 3 
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The deadline for the  

September 2013 issue is 
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~~~~~~~  
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1801 Alexander Bell Drive,  

Reston, VA 20191-4400.  
The Seattle Section will receive your 

updated information from ASCE.  
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Employment Ads:  

Employees Wanted: 
75 cents per word 
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First 75 words free 
75 cents per each additional word 

Display and Business Card Ads:  
Contact the editor at  
seattleASCEnews@gmail.com  
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Presidentôs Column 
By James Chae, Seattle Section President 

As you all know, Washington State has unfortunate-

ly been in the news lately due to the I-5 bridge col-

lapse over the Skagit River on May 23. Miraculously, 

only three people were injured and there were no 

fatalities. This incident came two days after our 2013 

ASCE Washington State Infrastructure Report Card was 

introduced on May 21 in a press release with local 

ASCE leaders, national ASCE staff, and local press. 

As part of the release, state Rep. Judy Clibborn, D-

Mercer Island, stated, òIt is critical that we reinvest in the infrastructure 

that connects businesses and communities across our state. The 

[Washington State Department of Transportation] reported an estimated 

$68 million maintenance backlog in 2011. This report should serve as a 

wake-up call to not only our public leaders, but to voters and families as 

well, that we must invest in our stateõs economic future.ó Eerily, these 

words were highlighted in spectacular fashion as the I -5 bridge collapse 

cut off the major transportation route between Seattle and northern Wash-

ington/Vancouver B.C.  

According to a database compiled by the Federal Highway Administra-

tion, the I -5 bridge is listed as òfunctionally obsolete,ó meaning that the 

design is outdated, such as having narrow shoulders and low clearance 

underneath. The bridge is also classified as òfracture criticaló meaning 

that there are no redundancies in the design such that if a single, vital 

component of the bridge fails, it can crumple. With hindsight being 20/20, 

it is natural to think, òwhy do we have these types of bridges with outdat-

ed designs and no redundant protections? We could have prevented the 

collapse if the bridge had a more robust design.ó In the flood of articles 

after the incident, Iõve also learned that 18,000 òfracture criticaló bridges 

were built from the mid -1950s through the late 1970s (in an effort to com-

plete the national interstate highway system) since they were cheaper 

than bridges designed with redundancy.  

See Presidentôs Column on page 3 

Bio for June 12 Speaker 

Upon graduation from the University of Washington as a Mechanical En-

gineer, Richard Sandaas (Dick) began a 10-year career in the private sector 

with positions in plant facilities management at Procter and Gamble and 

then the Boeing Company. He got involved in his community serving as 

councilmember and mayor of the town of Yarrow Point. While mayor, he 

was selected to represent the smaller cities on the Metro Council. Gaining 

familiarity with Metro and its mission motivated him to join the agency in 

1973 following his political stint.  

His first position at Metro was to head a newly formed Construction Divi-

sion. He then was named Manager of the Capital Program Division and 

See June Speaker on page 3 
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June Meeting (continued from page 1) 

cessfully implement their design. We also will recog-

nize several other projects with Honor Awards. Rich-

ard Sandaas will deliver the keynote address for the 

awards program. In addition, several Section scholar-

ship winners will be recognized this evening.  

As with many things in life, many decisions are influ-

enced by money. Our 2013 Washington State Report 

Card concludes that while Washington has many types 

of infrastructure and great facilities across our state, we 

lack planned and guaranteed funding, and inadequate 

maintenance is reported across all nine categories of 

infrastructure. Recommendations for improving our 

infrastructure grades are summarized into three main 

focus areas: 1) Find Long -Term Funding by identifying 

sustainable sources of funding and exploring innova-

tive financing; 2)  Use Regulation for Service and Safe-

ty, i.e., use current design standards necessary to pro-

tect and maintain high level of service and safety 

standards; and 3) Plan to Implement Sustainability ñ 

continue to identify and prioritize infrastructure needs, 

and implement maintenance and retrofit solutions to 

the extent practical. In order to improve our infrastruc-

ture, we must not only identify and secure better fund-

ing, we must also ensure the right designs and right 

solutions are implemented.  

In closing, our 2013 Washington State Infrastructure 

Report Card and the unfortunate I -5 bridge collapse 

are opportunities to highlight infrastructureõs critical 

role in our society and the need to find sustainable so-

lutions in improving both our stateõs and nationõs in-

frastructure. I encourage all of us as civil engineers and 

fellow citizens to work together with our elected offi-

cials to invest in and be part of the solutions. 

Sincerely, 

  James Chae 

ASCE Seattle Section President 

later Program Manager of the South Treatment Plant 

expansion. He was appointed Director of Technical 

Services and then in 1989, Executive Director. 

He was involved in a wide range of Metro projects in-

cluding pump stations, combined sewer overflow pro-

jects, transit maintenance and operating bases, bus pro-

curement, and the development and implementation 

of the transit bus wheelchair lift. He also led three ma-

jor programs: the South Treatment Plant Expansion, 

the Downtown Transit Tunnel, and the West Point 

Treatment Plant Expansion. An advancement in the 

program management and contracting approach in 

these programs consisted of top quality engineering, 

state-of-the-art contracting techniques, and a proactive 

owner with a highly qualified and empowered team. 

He worked to expand these practices nationally, work-

ing with industry peers. He also co -authored a guide 

with the Associated General Contractors of America 

and the American Consulting Engineers council to ad-

vance their use. 

Following retirement from Metro, he was called upon 

to become interim Director of the Kingdome and direct 

the effort to repair and upgrade it after falling ceiling 

tiles and other problems caused closure of the build-

ing. He then joined CH2MHill, where he initially 

worked on developing the Design/Build practice in 

the company. Later he worked in project and manage-

ment consulting.  

June Speaker (continued from page 2) 

Presidentôs Column (continued from page 2) 

2013-2014 ASCE Seattle Section  

Officer Election Results 

Congratulations to the winners of the 2013 ASCE Seattle 

Section officer election!  

President-Elect ................................... Stefanie Herzstein 

Secretary ................................................... Elizabeth Korb  

Director 2013-16 (Technical Committees) ........ Lisa Harbert  

YMF Representative .................................. Shane Binder 



Page 4 Seattle Section of the American Society of Civil Engineers June 2013 

PLATINUM SPONSORS 

GOLD SPONSORS 

SILVER SPONSORS 

Osborn Consulting Inc.  

Schwabe, Williamson & Wyatt  

Anchor QEA  

Jon Magnusson  

Kennedy/Jenks Consultants  

ASCEASCE 

REGION 8REGION 8  

The Seattle Section thanks the following corporate sponsors who have provided support for the Sectionôs Centennial Year in 2013. 
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News from the Centenary Exhibit 

By Sunny Rose, P.E., Centennial Committee Co-Chair 

If you havenõt yet seen the Civil Engineers that Built Seattle - Centenary Exhibit, your chance is coming this summer. The 

exhibit will be on display at the following locations beginning in June. Come see why viewers of the exhibit are saying 

this: 

òI wanted to express my congratulations and appreciation to the Seattle Section for the wonderful Civil Engineering dis-

play in Concourse B at Sea-Tac Airport.ó 

òI spent at least an hour reading and studying the photographs and I wish to thank you very, very much for this display.ó 

òLast week I happened to see ASCEõs excellent historical exhibit at Sea-Tac, congratulations and thanks for making that 

happen.ó 

Of 20 respondents to our feedback survey, 95 percent would recommend the exhibit to a friend or family member, and 

100 percent report to have a better understanding of the contribution of civil engineers to the development of Seattle.  

Remaining 2013 Schedule: 

Á National Student Steel Bridge Competition - June 1, 2013 

Á Snohomish County Administration Building ð June 2ð28, 2013 

Á Pioneer Association of the State of Washington, Pioneer Hall ð June 22ðJuly 28, 2013 

Á Bellevue City Hall ð July 29ðAugust 23, 2013 

Á Ports õ13, COPRI Conference ð August 25ð28, 2013 

Á Marquee Centennial Gala ð October 5, 2013 

Á MOHAI, Community Gallery ð NovemberðDecember 2013 

Visit the Centennial webpage for updated locations and dates of display.  

 

Marquee Centennial Gala 

All ASCE members and all community members are invited to the 

Marquee Centennial Gala on October 5, 2013 at the Museum of His-

tory and Industry (MOHAI). The gala will feature MOHAIõs expan-

sive collection, including the Civil Engineers that Built Seattle ð Cen-

tenary Exhibit. The program will include a catered dinner and special 

guest Charles òTomó Gibbs, program emcee; Greg DiLoreto, ASCE 

National President; Kathleen Flenniken, Washington State Poet Lau-

reate; and many more. Buy your tickets at the discounted rate be-

fore June 28. 

Tickets are on sale now. Visit seattleascecentennial.bpt.me for more 

information.  

http://www.seattleasce.org/committees/centennial.html
http://seattleascecentennial.bpt.me
http://seattleascecentennial.bpt.me/
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2012ï2013 Richard Williamson Jones Memorial Award 

By Melissa Wu, P.E., Immediate Past President 

The Seattle Section is pleased to announce Devon Becker, 

Benjamin Oostra, and Kevin Tsuchida as recipients of the 

2012ð2013 Richard Williamson Jones Memorial Award. 

Devon Becker is a student at the University of Washington 

and is pursuing a career in wastewater treatment, 

including beneficial reuse of biosolids and reclaimed 

water. He is a leader in the UW Student Chapter of ASCE 

and a member of the UW Steel Bridge team. Benjamin 

Oostra is currently a junior at the University of 

Washington with an interest in structural, bridge, and 

seismic design. He is actively involved in community 

service in addition to owning and managing a small 

business. Kevin Tsuchida is also a junior at the University 

of Washington and has an interest in construction 

materials and structural engineering. He is an active 

member of the UW Steel Bridge team and Engineers 

Without Borders, in addition to working in the UW 

Structural Research Lab. The $2,000 awards will be 

presented at the June 12 Seattle Section dinner meeting.  

Richard Jones, a University of Washington civil 

engineering graduate, died in a plane crash at the age of 

53. He worked for General Construction Company for 

many years and was a part of several major Northwest 

projects, including Bonneville and Hungry Horse Dams. At 

the time of his death he was Executive Vice President of 

General Construction Company. The scholarship was 

established because Richard often commented that when 

he was a student, he would have been much better off if he 

had just had a little more money for books and supplies.  

Thank you to all who applied for this yearõs award. It was 

a very strong field of applicants, indicating that the civil 

engineering profession and the local community will 

benefit greatly when these students graduate. 

Seattle Section Releases 2013 Report Card for Washingtonôs Infrastructure 

By Laura Ruppert, P.E. 

The 2013 Report Card for Washingtonõs Infrastructure, awarded 

Washington Stateõs infrastructure a C due to a lack of planned 

funding and inadequate maintenance. The purpose of the 2013 

Report Card for Washington's Infrastructure is to offer the public 

and policymakers an easy to understand assessment of how our 

infrastructure is doing and what needs attention. This report 

finds that Washingtonõs infrastructure earned a cumulative GPA 

of C. The analysis was conducted over the past year by a team of 

infrastructure experts from the Seattle Section of the American 

Society of Civil Engineers. This is the first statewide Report Card 

on Washington Stateõs infrastructure. The 2013 Report Card for 

Washington's Infrastructure concludes that while Washington 

has many types of infrastructure and many great facilities across 

the state, a lack of planned and guaranteed funding and 

inadequate maintenance are reported across all nine categories -

Aviation, Bridges, Dams, Drinking Water, Rail, Roads, Schools, 

Solid and Hazardous Waste, and Transit. 

The 2013 Report Card for Washingtonõs Infrastructure is available 

at: http://seattleasce.org/reportcard/2013ReportCardWA.pdf . 

If you have questions about the report card please contact: 

reportcard@asce.org. 

 

See page 7 for a summary of the 2013 Report Card for Washingtonôs Infrastructure. 

http://seattleasce.org/reportcard/2013ReportCardWA.pdf
mailto:reportcard@asce.org
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Infrastructure Report Card (continued from page 6) 
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and on the Seattle Section Web Site 
 

See advertising details  

on page 2 
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ŀ рл҈ ŦŀƛƭǳǊŜ ǊŀǘŜ ǿƛǘƘ ǾƻǘŜǊǎΦ 

{ƻƭƛŘκ 

IŀȊŀǊŘƻǳǎ 

²ŀǎǘŜ 

/ hǾŜǊ мс Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ǘƻƴǎ ƻŦ ǿŀǎǘŜ ǿŀǎ ƎŜƴŜǊŀǘŜŘ ƛƴ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴ ōȅ ŎƛǝȊŜƴǎΣ ƛƴŘǳǎǘǊȅΣ ŀƴŘ Ƴŀƴǳπ
ŦŀŎǘǳǊƛƴƎ ƛƴ нлмлΦ !ƭǘƘƻǳƎƘ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴΩǎ ŘƛǾŜǊǘŜŘ ǿŀǎǘŜ ǎǘǊŜŀƳ ƛǎ ƴŜŀǊƛƴƎ рл ǇŜǊŎŜƴǘΣ ǎƛƎπ
ƴƛŬŎŀƴǘ ǎƘƻǊǜŀƭƭǎ ǿƛǘƘ ŎƻƭƭŜŎǝƻƴ ƻŦ ƘƻǳǎŜƘƻƭŘ ƘŀȊŀǊŘƻǳǎ ǿŀǎǘŜ ŀƴŘ ǳƴǎǘŀōƭŜ ŦǳƴŘƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ 
ŎƻƭƭŜŎǝƻƴ ŀƴŘ ƻǳǘǊŜŀŎƘ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳǎ ŀǊŜ ŎƻƴŎŜǊƴǎΦ 

¢Ǌŀƴǎƛǘ 5Ҍ aƻǊŜ ǘƘŀƴ нмт Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ǘǊƛǇǎ ŀǊŜ ǘŀƪŜƴ ŀƴƴǳŀƭƭȅ ƻƴ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƘǳƴŘǊŜŘ ǊƻǳǘŜǎΣ ŀƴŘ ǘǊŀƴǎƛǘ ǊƛŘŜǊǎ 
ƛƴ ²ŀǎƘƛƴƎǘƻƴ ǎǘŀǘŜ ƘŀǾŜ ŀǾŜǊŀƎŜŘ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ мΦр Ƴƛƭƭƛƻƴ ǇŀǎǎŜƴƎŜǊ ƳƛƭŜǎ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ȅŜŀǊǎ ƛƴ ŀ 
ǊƻǿΦ 

Dt! /   
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Seattle Section Recognizes Local Outstanding Civil Engineering Projects:  
King Street Station Restoration and 240th Street SE  
North Creek Bridge Replacement are Top Honorees 

By Melissa Wu, P.E., Immediate Past President 

The Seattle Section of ASCE has chosen the King Street 

Station Restoration and the 240th Street SE North Creek 

Bridge Replacement projects for top honors in the 13th 

Annual Local Outstanding Civil Engineering Achievement 

(LOCEA) Awards.  

The LOCEA Awards recognize projects that have 

improved the quality of life and contributed to the 

economic development of the local community, area, or 

region. These projects represent the successful combination 

of multiple engineering objectives, including design 

innovation and excellence, environmental sustainability, 

cost effectiveness, the effective use of materials, and 

aesthetics. 

The Seattle Section ASCE is also recognizing several 

projects with Honor Awards as part of this yearõs LOCEA 

Award competition, including: South Holgate Street to 

South King Street Viaduct Replacement ð Stage 2 (Seattle, 

WA), Honor Awards: Geotechnical and Transportation & 

Development; West Tributary Habitat and Stormwater 

Improvements (Bellingham, WA), Honor Award: Small 

Project or Non-Construction Study; and the Manette 

Bridge Replacement (Bremerton, WA), Honor Award: 

Structures. The 240th Street SE North Creek Bridge 

Replacement (Bothell, WA) also earned an Honor Award 

in the category of Transportation & Development.  

ASCE Seattle will formally present the outstanding 

achievement and honor awards at its June 12, 2013 meeting 

at McCormick & Schmickõs Harborside Restaurant in 

Seattle. 

King Street Station Restoration  

The ASCE Seattle Section has chosen the King Street 

Station Restoration project in Seattle for recognition as a 

2013 Local Outstanding Civil Engineering Achievement in 

Geotechnical Engineering. The award-winning project 

team includes Hart Crowser, Inc.; ZGF Architects LLP; 

Shiels Obletz Johnsen; ARUP; KPFF; and Coughlin Porter 

Lundeen. Seattle Department of Transportation is the 

project owner.  

King Street Station is a historic building and has served as 

a major transportation hub since its opening in 1906. The 

station currently boards over 4 million passengers 

annually and is served by local and regional buses, four 

rail lines, Sound Transit light rail, and the future First Hill 

Seattle Streetcar scheduled 

to open in 2013.  

The purpose of the 

restoration was to 

strengthen the buildingõs 

resistance to seismic forces 

and to renovate the interior 

space for changes in 

building use. Of the $55 

million budget, 42 percent 

was spent on steel to protect 

the station in an 

earthquake. The primary 

geotechnical aspects of the 

restoration included siteȤspecific ground response analysis, 

liquefaction hazard analysis, evaluation of the existing 

timber pile foundations, and the design and installation of 

new helical piles. The result of the renovation is a 

seismically upgraded building that will continue to 

provide Seattle with a major transportation hub and 

support the future growth of the cityõs public 

transportation network. Using state ȤofȤtheȤartȤseismic 

modeling, geotechnical engineering design, and 

geophysical investigation in a unique combination, Hart 

Crowser helped the Seattle Department of Transportation 

make this landmark building safer ñin a sustainable 

manner, while saving $750,000 in public money. 

240th Street SE North Creek Bridge Replacement  

The ASCE Seattle Section chose the 240th Street SE North 

Creek Bridge Replacement project in Bothell for 

recognition as a 2013 Local Outstanding Civil Engineering 

Achievement in Structures. The award-winning project 

team includes Berger ABAM; HWA GeoSciences; Widener 

& Associates; and WEST Consulting. The project is owned 

by the City of Bothell.  

The 240th Street SE Bridge over North Creek in the city of 

Bothell had one of the lowest sufficiency ratings of any 

bridge in Washington State. Built in 1962, it had a high 

propensity for flooding and displayed many signs of wear. 

The City of Bothell was awarded partial federal funds to 

design and construct a replacement bridge in 2012. 

Partway through the design process, further inspection of 

the bridge revealed advanced deterioration of the timber 

King Street Station in Seattle  

See LOCEA Awards on page 9 
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foundation. Along with the ongoing scour action of the 

creek water, the city was forced to immediately close the 

bridge to traffic. Thousands of commuters use the cityõs 

roadway systems that connect with the 240th Street SE 

Bridge, which required the City to act quickly with its 

replacement plans.  

During the emergency 

closure, the City and design 

team mobilized to develop a 

new design strategy for the 

replacement bridge that 

could be fast-tracked: 

designed, permitted, and 

constructed one year ahead 

of schedule. The design 

team for these two new bridges faced numerous 

challenges, mostly associated with the salmon-bearing 

North Creek below. Project challenges included meeting 

stringent stream-crossing federal permitting requirements 

for work within the salmon -spawning creek, fast-tracking 

the project to maximize work during limited fish -window 

opportunities while minimizing impacts, and meeting 

new FEMA flood regulations.  

This project also received an Honor Award in the 

Transportation and Development category.  

Honor Awards  

The ASCE Seattle Section recognized an additional four 

projects as Honor Award recipients as part of the 2013 

Local Outstanding Civil Engineering Achievement 

Awards competition.  

Honor Award, Geotechnical 

South Holgate Street to South King Street Viaduct 

Replacement ð Stage 2 (Seattle, WA).  

Project Owner: Washington State Department of 

Transportation  

Project Team: Shannon & Wilson 

The South Holgate Street to South King Street Viaduct 

Replacement ð Stage 2 project is part of the Alaskan Way 

Viaduct Replacement Program and replaces the southern 

mile of the aging Alaskan Way Viaduct that runs along 

downtown Seattle. This award honors the geotechnical 

aspects of the project. The project included construction of 

two sideȤbyȤside bridges about 1,890 feet long with 150Ȥ to 

800Ȥfoot long approach embankments, founded on large -

diameter shafts and driven piles through deep soft 

ground deposits. Geotechnical challenges in the project 

were driven by project staging and soft subsurface soil 

conditions. The subsurface geology included up to 240 

feet of recent native and fill deposits over dense glacial 

deposits. To mitigate liquefaction and lateral spreading 

forces on deep foundations, ground improvement cells 

were constructed around bridge drilled shaft foundations. 

To mitigate embankment settlement, provide for global 

stability during a seismic event, and to expedite the 

construction schedule, 

lightweight fill (expanded 

polystyrene) was used in the 

approach embankments. The 

project also included driving 

large-diameter piles for the 

southern portion of the 

bridge. A test pile program 

was implemented to 

evaluate whether pile 

driving would adversely affect the existing viaduct 

structure, which had to remain open to traffic during 

construction. The project was successfully completed in 

October 2012 within budget and one year ahead of 

schedule. 

Honor Award, Transportation and Development 

South Holgate Street to South King Street Viaduct 

Replacement ð Stage 2 (Seattle, WA).  

Project Owner: Washington State Department of 

Transportation  

Project Team: Parsons Brinckerhoff, GHD Inc., HDR 

Engineering, Inc., Jacobs Engineering Group Inc., POWER 

Engineers Inc. 

This award honors the contribution made by the South 

Holgate Street to South King Street Viaduct Replacement ð 

Stage 2 project to Transportation and Development. In 

addition to the new roadway and bridges, the project 

included a temporary construction bypass connecting the 

new facilities to the remaining viaduct between South 

Royal Brougham Way and South King Street and replaced 

nearly a mile of surface streets and a BNSF Railway tail 

track ñ all while maintaining traffic for one of the main 

north -south routes through Seattle. The project is an 

important piece of the overall Alaska Way Viaduct 

Replacement program, intended to improve roadway 

safety and traffic mobility through a coordinated effort to 

replace the existing viaduct with an underground, large -

diameter bored tunnel.  

Parsons Brinckerhoff was the prime consultant for both 

the final design and design support services during 

LOCEA Awards (continued from page 8) 

240th Street SE Bridge in Bothell 

See LOCEA Awards on page 10 
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construction. The project team overcame a myriad of 

complex issues to deliver a product that exceeded client 

expectations. The teamõs efforts contributed to the 

contractorõs ability to deliver the project one year early 

and significantly reduced the Washington State 

Department of Transportationõs program costs. 

Honor Award, Small Project or Non-Construction Study 

West Tributary Habitat and Stormwater Improvements 

(Bellingham, WA).  

Project Owner: Whatcom County  

Project Team: Osborn Consulting, Len Honcoop Gravel, 

Inc., Land Development Engineering & Surveying  

Degraded fish habitat, increased phosphorus loads, and 

fecal coliform levels that threaten public health are a 

common combination that presents a challenge to 

communities with water quality problems. These three 

elements are addressed in the West Tributary Project. 

Silver Beach Creek is a major tributary that begins on a 

forested hillside then meanders through residential 

neighborhoods before entering Lake Whatcom, the 

primary drinking water source for more than 100,000 

people in Whatcom County, Washington. Both Lake 

Whatcom and Silver Beach Creek are on EPAõs 303d list of 

impaired water bodies.  

The West Tributary Project was designed to improve 

water quality and restore fish habitat in Silver Beach 

Creek. Prior to project completion, water quality and fish 

habitat were degraded by stormwater and flood flows that 

created numerous environmental problems. This second 

phase of stormwater treatment activities to improve water 

quality and fish habitat in a problematic reach of Silver 

Beach Creek is part of a coordinated effort by the Lake 

Whatcom Management Team comprised of Whatcom 

County, City of Bellingham, and Lake Whatcom Water & 

Sewer District. Key accomplishments included habitat 

improvements for fish, significant water quality protection 

and improvement, reduced localized flooding, and 

maintaining positive community relations. Design 

obstacles also were overcome in a limited channel width 

to achieve water quality treatment objectives. Stormwater 

is now treated from a high density residential 

development through use of an innovative stormwater 

treatment system of bioinfiltration swales and vaults 

before flowing into Lake Whatcom.  

Honor Award, Structures 

Manette Bridge Replacement (Bremerton, WA)  

Project Owner: Washington State Department of 

Transportation  

Project Team: Washington State Department of 

Transportation Bridge and Structures Office  

The Manette Bridge Replacement replaced an 80-year-old 

bridge consisting of five truss main spans and eight plate 

girder approach spans across the Port Washington 

Narrows in Bremerton, Washington. The replacement 

bridge is 1,550 feet long, carrying two traffic lanes, two 

five-foot-wide shoulders, and one 12-foot-wide bike/

pedestrian path. The people of Manette, a neighborhood 

within the City of Bremerton, are very proud of the 

existing bridge and see it as one of the defining features of 

their community. That sense of community pride lead to a 

strong desire for an aesthetically pleasing replacement 

bridge which resulted in a very unique spliced girder 

bridge design.  

The new bridge is a continuous, prestressed/post -

tensioned splice girder design, consisting of five typical 

250-foot spans with end spans of 140 feet and 160 feet. The 

superstructure design included a unique post -tensioning 

layout and sequence, which is span-by-span, and staged 

to allow roadway deck slab placement in some spans, 

resulting in unique opposing tendon anchorages in the 

center of the hammerhead segments at the intermediate 

piers. In addition, the design of the prestressed segments 

included development of custom I -girder sections that 

included a parabolic haunch that varied in depth from 

6 feet to 12.5 feet, with some segments weighing up to 

306,000 lb. Other significant design features include 

precast shaft caps founded on 12-foot-diameter drilled 

shafts. 

LOCEA Awards (continued from page 9) 
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ASCE Seattle Section Executive Board Meeting Minutes for April 17, 2013 Meeting 

Attendees: Jessica Aguilar, Shane Binder, James Chae, 

Perry Cole, Mike Harney, Younes Nouri, Laura Ruppert, 

Emily Spahn, Sam Swartz, Melissa Wu 

Guests: Deepa Mungasavalli, Johns Jurgens (ASCE pipe-

lines committee) 

Meeting called to order at 4:34pm  

Changes to agenda: Mike Harney would like to talk about 

Resilient Washington State. 

Motion  to approve March meeting minutes with correc-

tions (to include National Report Card release date and 

include the members who went to the fly -in) brought by 

Perry, seconded by Melissa, approved unanimously. 

Treasurerõs Report 

-Raising dues: Typical range for other sectionsõ dues tops 

out at about $35. James checked with Jennifer Lawrence, 

and determined the section has not raised dues since be-

fore 2004. Currently, section dues are set at $30.  

Motion  to raise Seattle Section dues to $35 starting next 

fiscal year brought by Sam, seconded by Melissa, and 

passed unanimously. This was due to increased costs for 

monthly dinners, funding requests by committees, etc.  

-Taxes: Sam is still missing documents from the Boeing 

Branch and the Ports & Harbors committee. James will be 

talking with the Boeing branch president, and Laura will 

remind Ports & Harbors. Sam would like to get started on 

it soon. 

-Fundraising:  

--James hasn't talked to Lisa or Ed in depth yet. They 

thought that due to the series of joint meetings, spon-

sorship was not an option. This was true, but May & 

June are Seattle Section only meetings, and we would 

welcome sponsors. 

--Sunny has started selling tickets for the Gala. 

--Need someone to champion the silent auction for the 

gala--possibly Lisa? James will check with her about it. 

--Gene needs info for Google checkout / Constant  

Contact.  

Motion  to approve Treasurerõs Report brought by Melis-

sa, seconded by Perry and passed unanimously. 

Membership Report:  

-Last month, ASCE national purged membership rolls for 

people who haven't paid in last 15 months. We had a drop 

of 153 (out of ~2700). Looks like more younger members 

are being lost, although we're losing members of all age 

groups.  

-Perhaps it's time to be more proactive in promoting 

ASCE membership, and ask former members why they've 

lapsed. Or, concentrate our efforts in younger members 

and students, by making sure they sign up to continue on 

as section members. There is funding from National for 

membership outreach.  

-Two questions: Why are people leaving? And how can 

we prevent this in future years? Could this be part of the 

general drop in volunteerism nation -wide over the last 

few decades? 

-Have a newsletter article on why people should renew 

memberships? 

ACTION ITEM: Perry will sample the dropped members 

to ask why they're no longer members. 

Standing Committees:  

Audit : Welcome past president Melissa Wu as Audit 

chair! 

Diversity : Partnering with MESA on Apr 27. Kelli Dean 

would like to add scholarship links on the section website.  

Centennial : Gala tickets are now on sale. Also providing 

support for Infrastructure Report Card. Announcements 

on KUOW. Still working on Community Service Event 

June 1 (a Seattle Park trail event, will need volunteers) & 

for October (also a Seattle Parks trail event).  

PSEC: Bellevue comm coll engineering mentor night 

May 22 

RH Thomson: Committee will be meeting on Apr 21  

Univ advisory: working on getting May meeting coordi-

nation, order of engineer 

K-12: May 11 is Engineering Rocks! Southcenter volunteer 

event. Amy & Tara are leading up. May 8: Seattle science 

festival Aug: back to school event 

Rebuilding together : Coming up this month!  

Program chair : Checking in that Younes is supported 

with program chair efforts. Zohrah Saidy is working on 

the May meeting. June is the awards meeting--Melissa 

will take care of coordination for that meeting.  

See April Minutes on page 12 
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Branch Reports: 

-Visit for board to go to Kitsap branch is proposed for 

Tuesday May 14. We would need to get there (Silverdale 

beach hotel) by 5:30.  

-North Branch had a meeting in march, next public meet-

ing is in May.  

-Kitsap Branch has had meetings March and April  

-No report from Boeing  

Technical Committees:  

Infrastructure Report Card : They're going over final com-

ments from National on the draft. Release will not be 

rushed, and will probably come out in May. Best to not 

rush ourselves on this. KIRO TV is interested in reporting 

on this when it is released. 

Geotech: has spring short course on 19 & 20. 

YMF : 

-Seattle YMF members met with their counterparts at 

North branch  

-The popsicle stick bridge competition is wrapped up, had 

120+ students participating. 

-Apr 25 - South Park bridge tour  

-Coordinating one event at national steel bridge competi-

tion  

-Bethy Clark will be the incoming YMF president.  

Old business:  

*Constant contact  was used for the first time for meeting 

registrations. Some hiccups, which will likely be worked 

out. 

*Sea-Tac panels: the library might be a better, more long 

term exhibits? James suggested Bellevue Library. 

*Idea of a lunch meeting  will be considered again next 

year 

New business:  

*Order of the engineer : Ceremony at the May 8 section 

meeting. 

*Region 8 governor candidate endorsements  - should be 

available online, but James couldn't find it. Melissa says 

that endorsements may be needed before they post the 

bios online.  

*Outstanding Civil Engineering Awards  are being exam-

ined now, should come out in early May; also examining 

Jones scholarship  

*Duties and Procedures Manual:  Board members, please 

look at this before the next meeting and provide com-

ments at May meeting, so we can approve the final ver-

sion in June. 

*Centennial Gala  tickets are on sale 

*SU is having their student paper judging  on May 2, 

they're looking for a transportation and a Geotech judges. 

*Bill Perkins at Shannon & Wilson is a member of Resili-

ent Washington State . He was noted by them as being 

part of ASCE--do we want him to represent us with this 

group? 

Bill has an ASCE membership form on his desk. Please 

become a member, Bill! 

Meeting adjourned at 5:54 pm.  

April Minutes (continued from page 11) 

New Member Report 

Based on the new membership information from the ASCE national database, the following members enrolled 

to the Seattle Section in April 2013. 

Ciao-Jyun Pi 

Sandybell Ramos 

Yunteng Lao 

John Fisher 

Brice J Exley 

Jonathan Samuel Murray 

Pedro Arduino  

Matthew Gabriel Barber  

Jake Lewing 

Hunter Cosmo McCracken 

Sean Michael Morris 

Trevor Coffman  

Mori Bretzke  

Maggie B Inahara 

Kathryn Elizabeth Key  

Yan Duan 

Maeve Cullen 

Katherine Herr  

Morgan Elizabeth Miller  

Lars W Wyatt  

Joshua Adam Arreola 

Alexandra Nicole Stroud  

Maxx Cullen Ken Toyama 

John Calvin Smith 

James Ellis 

Trung Duc Le 

Harvinder Singh  

Andrew Michael McAferty  

Nathaniel Edward Pervinich  

Brittany Jolly  
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Adopt-a-Road Cleanup to be held June 22 

By Garth Merrill 

The Seattle Section of ASCE is participating in King Coun-

ty's Adopt -A-Road program. The Seattle Section cleans up 

a two-mile stretch of 1st Avenue South/Myers Way South 

in Seattle twice a year. The next cleanup will be held Sat-

urday, June 22. 

Participants should meet at the Myers/Olson Park and 

Ride Lot at 10:00 a.m., Saturday, July 22. The lot is located 

at 9000 Olson Place South, behind Arrowhead Gardens 

and a public storage facility in South Seattle. Clean-up 

will take approximately three hours 

and will be followed by a BBQ lunch. 

King County provides garbage bags 

and safety vests. ASCE Seattle will 

provide each volunteer with a lim-

ited edition red centennial t -shirt and 

lunch. To sign up for the event, 

please contact Garth Merrill at 

garth.merrill@transpogroup.com  or  

425-896-5245. 

UW Concrete Canoe Team Wins Regional, Headed to National Competition 

By Charlie Abrahamson 

The University of Washington Concrete Canoe Team is a 

collaborative group of students who build and race a canoe 

made out of concrete. Concrete is an unforgiving element 

to make a boat out of; itõs heavy, susceptible to cracking, 

and absorbs wa-

terñall chal-

lenges these stu-

dents have taken 

on and con-

quered. Most of 

the team consists 

of civil engineer-

ing students, 

who apply their 

knowledge of 

concrete and reinforcement that they learn in class to this 

very challenging application. The team is by no means lim-

ited to engineers, however, welcoming any students who 

want to join in the challenges of building a competitive 

canoe out of concrete.  

Students work on mix design, hull shape, boat aesthetics, 

construction techniques, fundraising, and many other as-

pects in preparation for competition. After the boat has 

been placed, the work is definitely not over. Weeks of 

sanding, staining, and sealing the concrete must be done to 

prepare for its maiden voyage. The canoe must be water-

tight and able to hold combinations of two women, two 

men, and four co-ed members. To win the races the boat 

must track straight, turn well, and perform similar to a 

standard canoe. 

This yearõs Regional competition took place in Corvallis, 

Oregon, hosted by Oregon State University. The members 

competed against 12 other regional teams from the Pacific 

Northwest. Competition categories include an Oral Presen-

tation, Technical Paper Evaluation, Final Product Judging, 

and Races. UW stood out this year, taking First Place in 

Oral Presentation 

and Final Prod-

uct, Second Place 

in the Design 

Paper, and First 

in two of the five 

races as well as 

First Place Over-

all. The scores 

were high 

enough to take 

first place overall, earning the team a trip to Champaign, 

Illinois, for the National Concrete Canoe Competition.  

At Nationals, the team will get a chance to compete against 

the strongest 20 teams in North America, all of them hav-

ing won their own regional competition. This experience 

will be a great chance for the team to collaborate with other 

teams and bring back valuable knowledge to improve fu-

ture Pacific Northwest boats. This event will also be a great 

opportunity for team members to network across the na-

tion and meet other students who share a passion for chal-

lenging design.  

We still need help fundraising our trip to Nationals, so if 

you or your company is interested in supporting us, please 

contact our captain Charlie Abrahamson at  

UWConcreteCanoe@gmail.com. 

mailto:garth.merrill@transpogroup.com
mailto:UWConcreteCanoe@gmail.com

